
 

'Noisome stinking scum': How Londoners
protested river pollution in the 1600s
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London imagined from above by artist Claes Jansz. Visscher, in 1616. Credit: 
wiki

The U.K. government and water companies have recently been heavily
criticized for allowing raw sewage and other pollutants to spill into the
nation's waterways.

While a recent flurry of stories and reports could make this crisis feel
very new to us, river pollution and concerns over it have a long history.
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https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:London_panorama,_1616.jpg
https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2023/mar/31/raw-sewage-spilled-english-rivers-824-times-day-last-year
https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2023/mar/31/raw-sewage-spilled-english-rivers-824-times-day-last-year
https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/phosphorus-pollution-river-target-clean-it-up-cc9789fkt
https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2023/apr/06/england-river-bathing-area-applications-foi-requests
https://inews.co.uk/news/environment/uk-rivers-20-high-risk-pollution-chemicals-sewage-plastic-wildlife-trusts-2174378


 

This is something I have uncovered while doing a Ph.D. focused on 
attitudes to water in England between 1550 and 1750, a period historians
refer to as "early modern." My research shows that, even in the era of
Shakespeare's "filth-clogged" Thames, river pollution was far from
acceptable.

Precisely when the first river protection laws emerged in Britain is not
clear, though we know that Roman law contained regulations with fines
for polluting water, so early ideas may have been brought over through
their occupation.

From as early as 1489, protections for rivers were starting to take on
language that made clear that preservation was a chief concern. An act 
from the first years of Henry VII's reign made the Thames and its
protection the domain of the mayor of London as its "conservator."

This usage in the context of the Thames represents, according to
academics Keith Thomas and Bruce Boehrer, the first use of the idea of
"conservation" in the English language in relation to protecting the 
natural world.

But this was far from a new idea. When challenged on his right to the
river by later kings in the 1500s, the then mayor pointed out that
"conservation and correction" of the Thames had fallen to city leaders
since at least 1407.

Pollution of the river was a key concern, and this "conservation" was
specifically defined in terms of preventing people from "annoying" the
river by casting "any Soil, Dust, Rubbish, or other Filth into it."

Despite these restrictions, Tudor London clearly did cast "other Filth"
into its rivers. The Fleet river (left) was a "notorious" sewer by the 17th
century, and as the map shows, it flowed directly into the Thames.
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https://warwick.ac.uk/fac/arts/history/students/eportfolios/danielgettings
https://www.bl.uk/shakespeare/articles/shakespeares-london
https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/journal-of-roman-studies/article/fresh-water-in-roman-law-rights-and-policy/548B1C559B3D6ACEDF50C4576DD14603
https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/journal-of-roman-studies/article/fresh-water-in-roman-law-rights-and-policy/548B1C559B3D6ACEDF50C4576DD14603
https://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=pst.000017915526&view=1up&seq=563
https://www.google.co.uk/books/edition/Man_and_the_Natural_World/qACGVWiq8SIC?hl=en&gbpv=1&printsec=frontcover
https://www.google.co.uk/books/edition/Environmental_Degradation_in_Jacobean_Dr/o3W47yAw2fQC?hl=en&gbpv=1&printsec=frontcover
https://phys.org/tags/natural+world/
https://archive.org/details/b30454554_0001/page/32
https://phys.org/tags/city+leaders/
https://archive.org/details/b30454554_0001/page/34
https://www.google.co.uk/books/edition/Environmental_Degradation_in_Jacobean_Dr/o3W47yAw2fQC?hl=en&gbpv=1&printsec=frontcover


 

The author Ben Jonson, whose house was near the Fleet, took the state of
the river as inspiration for his poem "On the Famous Voyage" which
paints a nauseatingly vivid picture of the waterway's condition through a
mock voyage down it:
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https://hollowaypages.com/jonson1692epigrams.htm
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Detail from the 'Copperplate' map of London in the 1550s, showing the River
Fleet flowing through London to the Thames. Credit: wiki / Saunders and
Schofield (eds), Tudor London: a map and a view (2001)

"Your dainty Nostrils (in so hot a Season, When every Clerk eats
Artichokes and Peason, Laxative Lettuce, and such windy Meat) Tempt
such a passage? when each Privies Seat Is fill'd with Buttock? And the
Walls do sweat Urine, and Plasters? When the Noise doth beat Upon
your Ears, of Discords so unsweet?"

Increasingly however, the state of rivers like the Thames came under
criticism. Thomas Powell lamented the river's treatment in a 1679
religious work, suggesting people treated God in a similar way to the
river: poorly. "The Thames brings us in our Riches, our Gold, Silks,
Spices: and we throw all our filth into the Thames."

There were also specific health concerns. John Evelyn's 1661 work 
Fumifugium criticized the polluted air in the capital. Part of the
complaint was the damage that Evelyn claimed polluted air was doing to
the water both in the city, and to those who lived downstream who he
said emerged after bathing covered in a "web" of dust and grime.

Evelyn's issues with the air highlight the importance of smell in early
modern understandings of disease. If "corrupt" or "putrid" air was key to
the spread of illness, the stench of the River Fleet was not only
unpleasant—it was life threatening.

The threat of pollution therefore took two forms. There was the waste
that ended up in the river, and the smell that resulted from it.
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https://quod.lib.umich.edu/e/eebo/A55567.0001.001/1:4?ALLSELECTED=1;c=eebo;c=eebo2;g=eebogroup;hi=0;rgn=div1;singlegenre=All;size=25;sort=occur;start=1;subview=detail;type=simple;view=fulltext;xc=1;q1=A+sanctuary+for+the+tempted
https://quod.lib.umich.edu/e/eebo/A55567.0001.001/1:4?ALLSELECTED=1;c=eebo;c=eebo2;g=eebogroup;hi=0;rgn=div1;singlegenre=All;size=25;sort=occur;start=1;subview=detail;type=simple;view=fulltext;xc=1;q1=A+sanctuary+for+the+tempted
https://quod.lib.umich.edu/e/eebo/A38788.0001.001?c=eebo;c=eebo2;g=eebogroup;rgn=full+text;view=toc;xc=1;q1=Fumifugium
https://phys.org/tags/polluted+air/
https://books.google.co.uk/books/about/Aroma.html?id=reej6W7PgXEC&source=kp_book_description&redir_esc=y
https://books.google.co.uk/books/about/Aroma.html?id=reej6W7PgXEC&source=kp_book_description&redir_esc=y


 

Both dangers appeared in those scenarios where authorities did step in
and take action against polluters. In 1627, a case was brought by London
residents against a house that made "allom". Alum, as it is known today,
was produced through the "boiling of urine" and the complaints were
aimed at the "noisome stinking scum of a frothy substance" that it was
dumping into the water.

Both the smell and contamination were claimed to have "cast many of
[the nearby residents] into extremity of great sicknesses" and the
building was shut down. Perhaps a more effective response than the UK
manages today.

You might think that this was as bad as it could get, but a 1696 pamphlet
suggested that the Thames was actually better off than most English
rivers, which enjoyed fewer protections and in contrast were "choaked
up with Filth."

In a world without permanent sewage or waste disposal systems, it is
perhaps unsurprising that some early modern rivers ended up in the state
they did despite legal protections. But the reaction to their pollution
shows us that, even in a time with limited alternatives, this scenario was
not simply accepted without complaint.

This article is republished from The Conversation under a Creative
Commons license. Read the original article.
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https://quod.lib.umich.edu/e/eebo/A13053.0001.001/1:2?ALLSELECTED=1;c=eebo;c=eebo2;g=eebogroup;rgn=div1;singlegenre=All;sort=occur;subview=detail;type=simple;view=fulltext;xc=1;q1=The+survey+of+London+containing+the+original,+increase
https://inews.co.uk/news/environment-agency-united-utilities-river-pollution-damage-2215714
https://inews.co.uk/news/environment-agency-united-utilities-river-pollution-damage-2215714
https://ota.bodleian.ox.ac.uk/repository/xmlui/handle/20.500.12024/A36048
https://theconversation.com
https://theconversation.com/noisome-stinking-scum-how-londoners-protested-river-pollution-in-the-1600s-204011
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